

Clerk report 31.10.24
Full Council Monday 4th November 2024 – Clerk’s Report
General updates from the Town Clerk and the Governance and Projects Manager
Please note that the last Clerk’s report covers the period from 28th August to 31st October 2024
Judy Westacott MBE – The Mayor and Governance and Projects Manager joined other close friends of Judy’s to carry out her final wish of being laid to rest in the River Dart.
Meetings galore – We have had a lot of meetings, we have recirculated the link to the calendar detailing all future confirmed dates. Please let Lisa know if you have trouble accessing this.
SLCC Annual Conference – Good networking opportunity. Separate feedback sent to all members by email.
SHDC E-Bikes Meeting 10th September –SHDC explained the remit of the scheme, how it would work and potential locations for the bikes. District Councillor Abbott, 2 x SHDC officers, Cllrs Auletta, Bennett and Roberts, Clerk, Communications & Marketing Manager and Governance & Projects Manager. The October Full Council resolved the Planning Committee recommendation to support the pilot scheme for the town and in principle agree to the loss of a parking space (location to be confirmed). Subsequent update from the SHDC lead has been sent to all members.
SHDC Waste Management Walk Around 12th September – problem areas were identified and potential solutions discussed. However, despite this, problems with overflowing bins have continued and the location of the large bins in the Civic Square is fluid (but are at lease away from Birdwood House at the moment)! 2 x SHDC officers, Devon & Cornwall Policy Sgt, Clerk, TMO and Governance & Projects Manager.
DCC Highways Walk Around 10th October – the main problem areas where vegetation encroaches onto or over the footpaths were visited but Devon Highways confirmed that they do not have the budget or resources to cut all this back on a routine basis, essentially they respond when things become an issue. No easy way forward. 2 x Devon Highways officers, Cllr Hodgson, Clerk, TMO and Governance & Projects Manager.
Grounds Maintenance Tender – specification went through the Environment and Public Realm Working Group and on to Full Council with the tender published week beginning 21st October. The tender will close on 24th November with tenders being considered by Full Council in December (in order to inform the draft budget setting considerations by Council Matters the following week in December).
Cemetery – the number of interments has returned to usual levels after the busy two weeks in the summer. The Town Maintenance Officer and his assistant have carried out overgrown bramble removal in an area where a compliant had been received and their efforts were received with thanks by the family whose grave was affected. The chapel door has been repaired and repainted.
The Law Commission have published a paper on burial [and cremation] that looks at the reuse and reclamation of old graves – officers will look at the detail and potential implications and opportunities as they might apply to Totnes Cemetery. 


Christmas Lights
Power Points on The Plains – a solution linked to the National Grid (rather than through the goodwill of businesses) was installed on 11th September, providing plus points for the tree lights on both sides of the road.
Remedial Works to Tree Lights outside Inspired Buys – there was an intermittent fault with these lights last year. With the power source now in place these were investigated on 24th October and have been tested, some components have been replaced and the catenary wire relocated to be closer to the power source.
Install – this is earlier than expected this year as there has been a change in the installer used by Blachere. TTC officers met with the new installer and Blachere representative on 28th October to discuss arrangements for turning on power in Eastgate and the Civic Hall, and hand over the cross-street signs. The lights went up 28-30 October, the Christmas Tree will be delivered on 13th November and decorated later that date/on subsequent days, ready for the lights switch on event on Tuesday 26th November.  
2025/26 Budget Setting:
A separate session has been arranged for Saturday 30th November for all members and the Clerk. Details sent by email.
Planning:
Former Conservative Club Site Visit 4th October – members of the Planning Committee were invited for a site visit at the former Conservative Club building by the new owner to understand the layout and complexity of the building prior to a change of use application (and depending on outcome subsequent planning applications). Cllrs Auletta and Bennett and Governance & Projects Manager.
DCC LCWIP Meeting 10th October – Teams meeting held to discuss the DCC LCWIP and the lack of projects for the Totnes/South Hams area. Cllrs Auletta and Bennett and Governance & Projects Manager.
Totnes Conservation Area Appraisal and Management Plan – SHDC have approached TTC officers to help arrange a meeting for Councillors and community groups in November to discuss the appraisal process. This will look at revisions to the existing appraisals and management plan by one of the existing SHDC Heritage Officers who has taken on this review project – the draft document circulated earlier this year is not being pursued. Potential dates have been emailed to all Councillors and community groups have been emailed to make them aware of the potential dates.
Key meetings, training and CPD attended:
· National Planning Policy Framework, DALC 5 Sep
· SLCC Meeting with Tavistock Clerk , 5 Sep
· E-bike meeting, 10 Sep
· Neighbourhood Plan Review, DALC 10 Sep
· Parish Cluster, 16 Sep
· TQ9 Partnership, 17 Sep
· Community Economic Plan (CEP), 17 Sep
· Mayor and Clerks meeting with SHDC, 19 Sep
· SLCC Larger Councils Meeting, 23 Sep
· Museum Meeting 24 Sep
· SLCC Charitable Trusts Training, SLCC, 23 and 30 Sep
· Community Economic Plan (CEP) 1 Oct
· DALC Conference, 2 Oct
· Planning Committee Site Visit, 3 Oct
· SLCC Annual Conference, 7-9 Oct
· GWR Meeting, 8 Oct
· Devon LCWIP Meeting, 10 Oct
· Meeting with local Police, 15 Oct
· Community Economic Plan (CEP), 16 Oct
· SHDC briefing, 17 Oct
· Heritage Festival debriefing, 21 Oct
· Strategy Delivery Group, 22 Oct
· VE Day 80th Anniversary, SLCC 23 Oct 
· Community Economic Plan (CEP), 29 Oct
· ICCM training on Law Commission, 31 Oct
Administration 
·  There are still some challenges with sound system in the Guildhall but we are working on it.
· We will start looking at moving the calendars from Google to Outlook in the new year. We didn’t want to do everything at once and there are multiple calendars to transfer – an internal one for all office movements and leave, a meetings calendar, Guildhall, Civic Hall and then our own individual diaries. Watch this space!
Town Maintenance
· We have had all our assets surveyed by professional and are waiting on a report. This should inform 2025/26 budget setting.
· The flagpole is now back up and refurbished for Remembrance.
· We have had a spate of graffiti again. We are reporting everything to multiple sources, and I have met with the local Police.
· The Town Maintenance Officer has attended multiple training sessions including Emergency Planning, Legionella and First Aid.
· We are experiencing ongoing issues with storage of commercial bins in Bank Lane (DCC), Market Square (SHDC) and Shady Garden (SHDC). These have been reported multiple times and the local Police/Fire Officer is going to attend to take a report.
· We are arranging  meeting with Sty Marys reference the refurbishment work and possible disruption – further details will be provided in due course.
NALC/DALC/SLCC/RSN key updates

DALC:
		Have your say - should councils be able to meet remotely?






		

	At the Local Government Association Conference last week, the deputy prime minister announced a consultation on allowing councils to use virtual attendance at council meetings. This consultation paper has been published with a closing date of 19 December, applying to both parish meetings, and parish and town councils.  

We know the issue of remote meetings has been important to our members for a long time, and DALC's position is to advocate for parish and town councils to have the flexibility to meet remotely. NALC has also been campaigning nationally on this topic and we all welcome the Government's consultation. 

We urge all parish and town councils to complete the consultation. This consultation is vital for demonstrating the strong support for this flexibility, building on the momentum from the previous call for evidence. 

DALC will be organising a Connect Event to explore the questions and inform our own consultation response, so keep an eye out for that. We still encourage all member councils to complete the consultation themselves. 







		Online focus group on the mental health impacts of flooding
 
Has your community faced flooding in recent years? We want to hear your story and insights to shape future support.
 
We are seeking expressions of interest to join a small, focused online discussion exploring the mental health impacts of flooding on communities. Share your experiences, discuss challenges, and contribute to understanding the mental health needs of those affected by these events.
 
Details:
· Date: Tuesday, 10th December
· Time: 10am
· Location: Online (Zoom)
· Duration: Approximately 2 hours
· Participants Needed: 10-12 (councillors and clerks)
Why Participate? Your voice matters! By sharing your perspective, you’ll help inform valuable strategies to support mental health and well-being in flood-impacted areas.
 
If you’d like to join, please email cara@devonalc.org.uk by Friday 22 November.









			


	Devon County Council - Meet the Leader
 
Don't miss your chance to represent your community and have your needs heard!









		DALC Chair, Liz Brookes-Hocking, encourages councils to attend:

"Now's your chance! The Meet the Leader (in person) workshops offer you the opportunity for a better relationship with the principal authority. Talking and listening constructively are a key part of team building. Parish and town councils, working on the ground, are a key part of the team – and one which the county is keen to work with – believe it or not!  Come and see for yourself. Be part of the conversation. Find out what the County’s thinking is; tell the county leader about your council’s priorities.  We can achieve better results for our communities  through collaborative working, exchanging views and ideas. Let’s do it!"

There are seven in-person events taking place in venues across Devon, open to parish and town councillors. Places are free, but booking is required in advance.






		






		Last chance to be co-opted on to our Board of Directors! This is a unique opportunity to be co-opted for a 12 month trial period leading up to our AGM. We welcome applications before the end of October. For more information or an informal chat, contact Cara Stobart, County Officer, on cara@devonalc.org.uk or 01392 241131. 






		






			


	Join our free Connect Event for a critical discussion on Devon's housing challenges, focusing on the findings of the Devon Housing Commission's latest report. 7 November, 6pm - 7.30pm. 









		

	

	Pay Award 2024/25
The National Joint Council for Local Government Services has come to an agreement on the 2024/25 pay award, applicable from 1st April 2024 to 31st March 2025*.

Some of the key information: 






			· With effect from 1 April 2024, an increase of £1,290 (pro rata for part-time employees) will be paid as a consolidated, permanent addition on all NJC pay points 2 to 43 inclusive.
· With effect from 1 April 2024, an increase of 2.50 per cent on all pay points above 43.
· With effect from 1 April 2024, an increase of 2.50 per cent on all allowances.
· Backpay for employees who have left employment since 1 April 2024. If an ex-employee requests it, we recommend that employers pay any monies due to that employee from 1 April 2024 to the employee’s last day of employment.
· When salary arrears are paid to ex-employees in the Local Government Pension Scheme (LGPS), the employer must inform its local LGPS fund. 
For the sake of clarity, the £1290 is the increase to the full time equivalent for the relevant spinal point and is then pro-rata for part-time staff. There is no one-off payment from the salary award other than any backdated pay from 1st April 2024.
Part-time clerks will want to view the hourly rates in NALC's advice note to find their new salary, which is then backdated from 1st April 2024. The advice note is available on NALC's website or by clicking below; registration may be required. 








SLCC:
		Martyn’s Law
SLCC and the National Association of Local Councils (NALC) have welcomed the introduction of the Terrorism (Protection of Premises) Bill, also known as Martyn’s Law. The Bill had its first reading in the House of Commons on Thursday, 12 September, and is set for its second reading on 14 October.
This landmark legislation is designed to enhance public safety by mitigating risks posed by acts of terrorism. It applies to qualifying buildings and events, with a focus on ensuring larger venues have documented security plans and robust measures in place to protect against potential threats.
Both SLCC and NALC welcome the Bill’s proportionate and practical measures, stressing the importance of communities across the country being vigilant, resilient, and prepared for potential terrorist risks. Both organisations are committed to ensuring the first tier of local government is equipped to handle the new responsibilities.





NALC Chief Executive:

NALC welcomes government announcement on remote meetings
Since temporary COVID-19 powers ended in May 2021, we have been at the forefront of a national campaign to allow parish and town councils to hold remote council meetings. This is why we strongly welcome the deputy prime minister's announcement that the government is committed to allowing councils to hold remote council meetings and published a consultation paper, which closes on 19 December 2024. We will, of course, be responding, but I want to encourage all parish and town councils, county associations, and individual councillors and clerks to participate in this essential consultation. Your responses are vital in demonstrating the continued strong support for this flexibility, building on the momentum from the previous call for evidence.
NALC introduces new dedicated resource on community safety
We have launched a comprehensive resource to support parish and town councils across England in enhancing community safety. This new website section offers parish and town councils a range of information and resources on issues critical to local safety, such as addressing emergency and disaster planning and building partnerships with local authorities and police forces. The new web section also features a case study publication illustrating how parish and town councils have successfully enhanced community safety through targeted interventions. These real-world examples include organising local safety events, collaborating with environmental officers, and reducing dangerous driving. This resource underscores our commitment to empowering parish and town councils to foster stronger, safer communities.
NALC backs Mumsnet campaign to publish parental leave policies
I’m really pleased that we have endorsed Mumsnet’s campaign encouraging public sector organisations to publish their parental leave policies openly. This campaign supports a growing movement for workplace transparency and equality. As a further step, we have also taken the unique step of publishing our Staff Handbook in its entirety in the open area of the NALC website, making our parental leave policies openly available. By doing so, we lead by example, providing a resource that parish and town councils can reference as they update or create their policies. This added measure reflects our dedication to the campaign and creating a workplace culture supporting equality, transparency, and family-friendly practices. I urge parish and town councils and to do the same, by publishing their parental leave policies on the open areas of their own websites. We continue our engagement with Mumsnet working and supporting each other on common interests and initiatives.
NALC’s event on emergency planning 
On 23 October 2024, NALC hosted an online event on emergency planning, featuring insights from Nick Aldworth, director of Risk to Resolution Ltd, Jane Biscombe, Weymouth Town Council’s town clerk, and Richard Hood, senior project officer of Communities Prepared. Aldworth highlighted proactive measures for terrorist preparedness under Martyn’s Law, which requires public venue managers to implement safety measures against terror threats. Biscombe stressed clear communication, thorough documentation, and local knowledge to manage emergencies effectively. Hood discussed the value of community involvement, focusing on understanding local skills and concerns to strengthen emergency response. You can find out more about our upcoming events on our website.
NALC speak in parliament on Martyn’s Law
I was delighted that our chair, Cllr Keith Stevens, was in parliament this week to give evidence to MPs on the Terrorism (Protection of Premises) Bill, also known as Martyn’s Law. The session held on 29 October 2024 was the first day of the House of Commons Committee Stage, where a committee made up of MPs heard oral evidence from a range of people and organisations, including Figen Murray, Brendan Cox, Mayor Andy Burnham, Metropolitan Police and Hospitality UK. Keith spoke alongside Helen Ball from the Society of Local Council Clerks, where they highlighted the impact of the legislation on parish and town councils, welcomed the increase in the standard tier threshold from 100 to 200 people, which we lobbied for, reinforced the need for support including guidance, and highlighted issues requiring further clarification such as responsibilities and cooperation. You can read the full transcript on Hansard of the morning session featuring Keith and Helen or watch it back on Parliamentlive.tv, likewise read and watch the afternoon session, which included Jeremy Leggett from Action with Communities in Rural England and Dan Jarvis MP, the minister for security.
Global summit on tackling toxicity and cultivating civility
Over 400 delegates from nine countries, including representatives from NALC and SLCC, joined the virtual global summit. It was such a success that the organisers announced they plan to do another in 2025. Several speakers shared their experiences and lessons in addressing civility and respect issues. The Jo Cox Civility Commission gave a presentation highlighting the work NALC, SLCC, and other partners have done to promote civility and respect in parish and town councils. Internationally, taking a Civility and Respect Pledge was a significant first step. The Improvement and Development Board has set up a Civility and Respect Task Force, which will consider the lessons discussed at the Global Summit, and the Jo Cox Civility Commission will attend their next meeting.
Carbon Literacy Project developments
Colleagues will know that our national network on climate emergency has developed very strong links with the Carbon Literacy Project (CLP) in recent years. In line with this, we would like to promote the two sector-relevant developments from CLP this month. First, Lyme Regis Town Council became the first town council to achieve Silver Carbon Literate Organisation status in March 2024 – details can be found in this special CLP case study.  Second, the CLP will host a Carbon Literacy Connect & Catch Up for Local Authorities on 30 October 2024 at 2 pm. This informal session will feature the new CLP Communities Coordinator, Annie, who will introduce herself and share exciting updates on the growing communities sector. She will provide a brief overview of how the sector engages with various communities to expand Carbon Literacy training and highlight opportunities for community organisations to get involved. Annie will also present the Community Leaders course, designed specifically for those in leadership roles within communities, to help embed sustainability knowledge and action. Additionally, she will outline the process for community groups to get their own Carbon Literacy courses accredited, empowering them to deliver meaningful climate education locally.
National Network: Climate emergency
Our national network on climate emergency held its final session of the year on 11 October 2024, chaired by co-chair Cllr David Newman of Blackbird Leys Parish Council in Oxfordshire. The network received a brief update on the latest carbon calculators promoted on our climate change webpage. Richard O’Callaghan, lead external affairs officer at the Woodland Trust, provided information on the free tree packs available for parish and town councils to apply for, along with general project updates. A verbal update on WhatsApp group links and posts made since the previous session on 12 July 2024 was also shared. Preparations are underway for the Great Collaboration pilot in East Anglia, and anyone wishing to get involved can find out how via its website or by emailing office@greatcollaboration.uk. Presentations have already been delivered at county association conferences for Cambridgeshire and Lancashire, with further presentations planned for Cheshire and Kent. This follows the recent endorsement of The Great Collaboration by NALC's management board for our engagement in gathering and sharing good practices in climate and environmental action at the local level. The Department for the Energy Security and Net Zero (DESNZ) has yet to confirm whether the Local Net Zero Forum joint central and local government initiative will continue as before. The Department for the Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) has welcomed Andrew Maliphant, SLCC’s environment and sustainability advisor, onto their Local Adaptation Advisory Panel, which provides feedback on the Government's National Adaptation Programme. Andrew has already attended one meeting and will be pleased to continue to share feedback from a town and parish council perspective.
Second reading of Martyn's Law
The Protection of Terrorism (Premises) Bill - also known as Martyn's Law - had its Commons Second Reading on 14 October, where the key principles of the legislation were discussed. Ahead of the debate in the House of Commons chamber, NALC had briefed MPs, and it was good to see many of our key messages picked up in the debate. These included welcoming the increase of the standard tier threshold from 100 people to 200 people, which we called for, and the need for funding and support such as tailored guidance and templates. You can read the full debate on Hansard. The bill now moves to the Committee stage, which will involve line-by-line scrutiny and consideration of amendments, which we will be actively monitoring and providing further briefings to MPs as required.
Conservative Party Conference

The Autumn political party conference season ended this week, with the Conservative Party meeting in Birmingham between 29 September and 2 October 2024. Our head of communications, Justin Griggs, was again on the road at the conference to raise the sector's profile. The race for the party leadership was the key focus of the conference, with the four candidates attending numerous fringe events before addressing party members on the final morning ahead of Conservative MPs whittling the contenders down to the final two next week. Across the conference, Justin met with MPs, Peers and shadow ministers to brief them on the sector and took part in a roundtable organised by the Royal Town Planning Institute on the role of planners and local authorities in creating sustainable, climate resilient communities. We also held a drop-in/Q&A session in the Conservative Councillors Association Lounge. Check out @JustinGriggs for more updates!

NALC event on the future of neighbourhood plans

Our latest online event, held on 25 September 2024, focused on the future of neighbourhood plans. Our expert panel featured Madeleine Gohin from Locality, Shar Roselman from Newport Pagnell Town Council, Andrew Towlerton from the Society of Local Council Clerks, and Katie Warrington from South Gloucestershire Council. Andrew called for continued government commitment to neighbourhood planning and urged all parish and town councils to create their own. Shar provided an overview of the three versions of last year's study tour hosts Newport Pagnell Town Council's neighbourhood plan. Madeleine spoke on the positive implications of the government's proposed reforms to the National Planning Policy Framework and other changes to the planning system consultation for the future of neighbourhood planning and shared information about available support for parish and town councils interested in undertaking a neighbourhood plan. Katie outlined the work of the Right to Build Task Force and the role neighbourhood planning has in supporting custom and self-build. You can find out more about our events schedule on our website.

Labour Party Conference

This week, the Labour Party held its Annual Conference in Liverpool from 21 to 25 September 2024. I was pleased to join National Assembly members Cllr Iain Hamilton and Cllr Paul Harvey, our head of communications Justin Griggs, and legal manager Jane Moore to raise the sector's profile. Sir Keir Starmer delivered his first conference speech as prime minister, hailing the party's general election victory and outlining his ideas for government. He said he would make "tough long-term decisions" to reform Britain, fix the country's finances, address the recent riots, and announce the new state-run GB Energy. In Angela Rayner MP's conference speech, the deputy prime minister and secretary of state for Housing, Community and Local Government pledged to bolster workers' rights, create high quality homes and strengthen communities. She said, "Local leadership is the foundation of strong communities. That's why I have put local government back where it belongs, at the heart of my department's name and mission. Because the best decisions are made by those with skin in the game". Across the conference, we met with many MPs and ministers to brief them on the sector and highlight the issues facing councils, ranging from funding and neighbourhood planning to the Community Ownership Fund and devolution. Iain and I also took part in a roundtable organised by the Co-operative Party (more below), and we held a drop-in and Q&A session in the Local Government Zone, which the Local Government Association hosted. Check @NALCchiefexec and @JustinGriggs for regular updates from the party conferences.

Rural affairs

Many councils in rural areas face the challenge of losing facilities, among other challenges. One of our vital campaigns is to press for support and investment in those areas. So it was pleasing to co-sponsor the Rural Services Network's National Rural Conference, which took place between 16 and 19 September 2024 and focussed on unlocking rural prosperity with over 600 attendees. I spoke about why parish and town councils are key to boosting rural economies and building community resilience. Further evidence about rural communities' capacity to boost economic growth was set out in The Rural Coalition's latest report on rural communities' capacity to boost economic growth. The report highlights the untapped potential of England's rural economy, which, with the proper support, could generate an additional £19 billion annually in tax receipts. The report calls for improving infrastructure, broadband, housing, and public services to bridge rural-urban disparities. The report has received plenty of national coverage, including the coalition's chair Margaret Clark briefing BBC Radio 4's Farming Today show on 20 September 2024 (6m 55s), where NALC also got a shout-out! With the coalition and others, we flagged these issues with the Department for Environment Food and Rural Affairs minister Daniel Zeichner MP and former Falmouth Town Council councillor Jayne Kirkham MP during a roundtable organised by the Co-op Party Co-operative Party at the Labour Party Conference. During the roundtable, Iain and I emphasised local councils' critical role in developing rural communities and the challenge of asset disposal without adequate funding.

NALC Events:

			Democracy in action
13 November 2024 — 12.00 – 13.15
This NALC Make A Change and LGA Be A Councillor event aims to promote the idea of standing for election as a local (parish, town and community) and principal authority (district, county, borough or unitary) councillor at the May 2025 local council elections. We need people from all backgrounds and experiences who reflect the communities they serve to put themselves forward for election. Join us to hear from experts in the field who have become brilliant local councillors at various local government levels, from all quarters.

Speakers: Cllr Jackie Drake (Ulverston Town Council and Westmorland & Furness Council), Tamsin Hewett (Local Government Association), Cllr Chidi Nweke, (Epping Forest District Council) and Neil Wedge (Dorset Association of Parish and Town Councils) 










			The quest for devolution in local governance
20 November 2024 — 12.00 – 13.15
Despite the promising rhetoric of levelling up, devolutionary outcomes for local (parish and town) councils must be more impressive. With minimal attention in the Levelling Up the United Kingdom White Paper in 2022 and ongoing delays in the government's planned neighbourhood governance review, it appears the commitment to devolving more powers to local councils has not been fully realised. Reignite your passion for advocating increased devolved services in your area and receive practical advice on empowering your local council to navigate the evolving landscape effectively.
Speaker: Cllr Desna Allen (Chippenham Town Council Strategy and Resources Committee) 











			Empowering the young councillors of tomorrow
13 December 2024 — 12.00 – 13.15
Recognising that young people shape our future, it is imperative for all local (parish and town) councils to actively involve them in vital service areas that impact their lives. Moreover, the young individuals engaged by local councils today might emerge as tomorrow's local councillors, emphasising the ongoing necessity for such engagement. Gain a strategic advantage for your local council in effectively involving young people in caring for their community. Discover how to cultivate their interest in becoming the local councillors of the future.
Speakers: Dan Lawes (My Life, My Say) and Harriet McCann (National Youth Agency) 











			Navigating rural realities
29 January 2025 — 12.00 – 13.15
While approximately 70% of local (parish and town) councils thrive in rural areas with populations under 10,000, the national spotlight often leans towards urban agendas, assuming that the most deprived areas are urban. Gain a competitive edge in addressing the intricate challenges that rural councils face, and leave with valuable, practical advice and tips to steer your local council confidently into the future. 









	




			Is the fight for standards a losing battle?
26 February 2025 — 12.00 – 13.15
It's no secret that without robust sanctions, local government at every level faces an uphill battle against the declining standards of behaviour. Yet, it's a moral imperative to strive to reverse this tide. Unlock the strategies your local council can employ to support national campaigns to enhance behaviours during council meetings. Learn practical measures that local councils can implement to drive positive change. 











			Breaking the mould of local councils
26 March 2025 — 12.00 – 13.15
The prevailing notion of retired, predominantly male local (parish and town) councillors persists, echoing the enduring image from the Vicar of Dibley era despite ongoing national campaigns to challenge this perception. Uncover the secrets of success for your council in attracting a broader, more diverse range of candidates willing to volunteer as local councillors against all odds. 










Correspondence log
October
	01/10/2024
	phone
	Overgrown hedges on The Carrions
	Referred to DCC report a problem page

	03/10/2024
	email
	Trying to locate a burial plot.
	In process

	04/10/2024
	email 
	Query into how to go about setting up a petition to prevent amplified busking in town. 
	Busker code of practice emailed to MoP. Suggestion to report to SHDC if noise pollution is an issue or the police if the busker refuses to move on.  

	07/10/2024
	Police email 
	Report that litter bin by KEVICC has been set on fire and now unsuitable for use. 
	Referred to SHDC. 

	08/10/2024
	Reported at 101 online
	Report of graffiti on the Civic Hall. 
	 

	08/10/2024
	email 
	Council Response to Gambling Statement of Principles Consultation
	FC Response submitted

	09/10/2024
	email 
	Trying to trace marriage and divorce records from 1930/40s
	Suggest contact DCC or the DCC archive

	09/10/2024
	email and report at SHDC online
	Overflowing bin in high street and 
	RI/11985

	09/10/2024
	email and report at SHDC online
	Fly tipped bins near Heath's Nursery
	RP/520637

	10/10/2024
	email 
	Concern over the state of the bins in town and query into when they will be emptied.
	Informed that we reported these bins to SHDC yesterday. Also gave the link to the report it page. 

	10/10/2024
	email and report at SHDC online
	Overflowing bin on the Plains. 
	RI/11994
The street sweeper is off this week and no provision was put in place to cover him. 

	10/10/2024
	email
	Parish Housing Profiles - Comments
	Full Council resolution

	10/10/2024
	email
	E-Bike Scheme Pilot
	Full Council resolution

	10/10/2024
	email
	DCC Investments 
	Full Council resolution

	10/10/2024
	email
	Sharing of CCTV Footage
	Full Council resolution

	11/10/2024
	Instagram 
	Request "paint out all the Just Stop Oil graffiti that’s everywhere
 – it looks so shabby"
	 

	11/10/2024
	letter
	Concern over weeds, mess and potholes. 
Request for more supermarkets on the Dairy Crest site. 
Request for a salt bin in Collapark
	No return address

	14/10/2024
	email 
	Enquiry about planting trees and/or hedges on council land? 
	referred to SHDC

	14/10/2024
	report to 101 and PCSO
	Graffiti on civic hall and pillars. 
	DP-11155-24-5050-IR01

	14/10/2024
	email 
	Request for temperature records for Totnes to help inform which heat source pump to get. 
	These records are not kept at TTC

	15/10/2024
	report online to SHDC 
	Facebook post regarding the fly-tipped bins near 
Heath's nursery. 
	RP/521241

	15/10/2024
	email and phone 
	Resident in the Narrows expressed concern that scaffolding on the opposite building is restricting access to lorries in town and this is causing his house to be hit as they try to squeeze through.  This was an ongoing issue for a couple of days and the house was hit on more than one occasion. 
	Town Clerk and Cllr Hodgson contacted officers at DCC. Town Maintenance Officer monitored the situation and continued to pursue with officers at DCC until the scaffolding was reduced in size; improving access. 

	15/10/2024
	phone call 
	Enquiry about the latest position on Keviccs and 
Elmhirst sites. 
	Updated

	16/10/2024
	Report a problem page SHDC
	TTC reported fly tipping at the Market Square a hoover and bag dumped beside the bin. 
	 

	19/10/2024
	phone 
	2 calls from the same number requesting information about when 
the event in the civic hall will end. 
	No one present at the time to take the call. 

	21/10/2024
	email 
	Expression of concern of the lateness and volume of the event held at the civic hall on Saturday evening. 
	The late license was granted by SHDC. Civic Hall terms and conditions for hire state that no music over 95 decibels should be played. TTC are in the process of contacting the hirers to ensure the sound checks were made. MoP advised to call the police if it happens again and they believe the sound to be over 95 decibels. There are currently no other events of this nature planned in the CH diary. 

	23/10/2024
	Phone 
	Call to from local police to inform us that graffiti has been elevated to the main priority for Totnes at the moment. 
	 

	24/10/2024
	phone 
	Concern over the maintenance of the hedge at Castle Meadow. It is very overgrown, there is now a tree where there never used to be a tree.
	Officers will assess the tree before the contractors start work on the hedge. 

	25/10/24
	phone 
	Report of blocked garages and a dog shut in a car. 
	Advised to contact SHDC as it was on their land. 

	28/10/24
	report to 101 and PCSO
	Graffiti sprayed on to Eastgate
	DP-11390-24-5050-IR01

	28/10/24
	report to 101 and PCSO
	Graffiti sprayed on to Civic Hall
	DP-11392-24-5050-IR01

	29/10/24
	report to 101 and PCSO
	Graffiti drawn all over the wheelchair friendly 
picnic bench outside the Tennis club
	DP-11409-24-5050-IR01


September
	30/08/2024 
	email  
	Expression of concern over the number of obstructions on the pavements. Particularly in the Narrows.  
	Referred to SHDC Estates team and informed that it will be put on the Correspondence log to make Cllrs aware.  

	05/09/2024 
	phone 
	Search for a family members’ grave 
	Sent location on map of cemetery.  

	09/09/2024 
	email  
	Housing Enquiry   
	Referred to SHDC 

	  
	email  
	Expression of concern that the disabled public toilets had a lock on preventing disabled people with a radar key from being able to use it.  
	Referred to SHDC and email sent to the District Councillors (who are also Town councillors) so that they too are aware of the situation.  

	11/09/2024 
	email  
	Request to plant a memorial tree in Castle Meadow.  
	Town Clerk will look into this and reply in the coming weeks.  

	11/09/2024 
	email  
	Request for contact details of the people leading the skate park project. Would like to look into the possibility of having public toilets in this area. 
	Referred to SHDC officer in charge of toilet facilities.  

	13/09/2024 
	email  
	Request for a street sweeper to clean up dead leaves and weeds on the side of the road.  
	Referred to SHDC but would make TTC aware as we are logging waste management and town cleanliness.  

	13/09/2024 
	email  
	Notification of uneven part of payment in Fore Street which caused someone to fall over.  
	Referred to DCC online reporting form and informed that Town councillors will be made aware through the correspondence log.  

	13/09/2024 
	email  
	Report of incredibly loud busker on the Plains who could be heard across Bridgetown.  
	Reported to PCSO who immediately went to see her and remind her of the code of practice. She turned the volume down and finished one more song .  

	18/09/2024 
	email  
	resident of Alpha Terrace requesting access through castle meadow with their children's bikes/buggies.  
	Passed on to Governance and Projects manager 

	18/09/2024 
	letter 
	Concern over weeds, mess and potholes.  
Request for more supermarkets on the Dairy Crest site.  
	no return address 

	18/09/2024 
	Report it - SHDC  
	Photo of overflowing bins taken on 16.09.24 
	RI/11615 

	18/09/2024 
	Report it - 101 and to local  
PCSO and District cllrs 
	Photo of graffiti on the wall of Birdwood House saying we need a revolution.  
	CR 50240236907 

	20/09/2024 
	email  
	Expression of concern that cars use the high street on Friday and Saturday busy market days. Request to discuss temporary road closures with someone.  
	Referred to DCC  

	20/09/2024 
	Facebook  
	Comment on the Town Matters Committee post.  
Water Features/ Water top up in Totnes.  
	  

	23/09/2024 
	Report it -  
SHDC  
	Report of overflowing residential bins that are being kept between Heath's Nursery car park and Heath's garden.  
	ENQ/132889 
SHDC officer replied to say that he had logged it as a fly tip last week because it shouldn't be placed in that location.  

	23/09/2024 
	Report it - 101 and to local  
PCSO and District cllrs 
	Graffiti on the Civic Hall 
	DP-10886-24-5050-IR01 
Phone call from PC to explain that as there is no CCTV, this message will be passed on to the neighbourhood team.  

	24/09/2024 
	Report it - 101 and to local  
PCSO and District cllrs and the Duke of Somerset's office.  
	Report of graffiti on the Eastgate Arch.  
	CR 50240242235 

	27/09/2024 
	email  
	Enquiry about street trading permissions. 
	Referred to SHDC. 

	30/09/2024 
	email  
	Expression of concern about the dangers of crossing the road at Bridgetown Hill due to excessive traffic and speeding. Email copied to Cllr Hodgson as Devon County Councillor and representative on the Traffic and Transport Forum.  
	Email copied to Cllr Hodgson as Devon County Councillor and representative on the Traffic and Transport Forum.  


 
Marketing and Communications
Visit Totnes

Website
Our website was viewed 156,000 times between July-September, including 2,837 views of our Walks in Totnes blog page and 2,337 views of our how to have a sustainable holiday in Totnes blog page

Social media
We’ve now hit the 6,000 followers milestone on both Facebook and Instagram!
Our reach on Facebook from July-September was 196,000.  For of the top 5 posts were relating to the Totnes Heritage Festival
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On Instagram, we had 127,000 views. A post promoting our new ‘sustainable holiday in Totnes’ blog had the highest reach.
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QR code scans
QR code scans of our town trail (featured on our wayfinding signs and our printed map) Total of 461 scans between Sept 23 to end Aug 24
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Totnes Town Council Communications update July-September
Website
The Totnes Town Council website was viewed 16,000 times from July to September.  The most popular page was our page about Totnes markets, with 3,680 views during this period, likely driven by interest in applying for a stall at our Christmas Markets
Social media
Our reach on Facebook was 18,000 from July-September with a post about visiting the Guildhall for the Totnes Heritage Festival the most viewed.
On Instagram, we had 7,600 views from July-September with our most popular post promoting weddings at the Guildhall
[image: ]

Press releases issued July-September:
· https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/steamer-quay-caravan-site/
· https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/statutory-review-of-polling-places-2024/
· https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/gateway-to-better-walks-on-the-dart-valley-trail-musgrave-trail/
· https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/mayor-presents-prizes-at-totnes-carnivals-community-party/
· https://www.totnestowncouncil.gov.uk/totnes-guildhall-open-this-saturday-for-totnes-heritage-festival/

Council Assets
Guildhall
The Guildhall closes this week to members of the public. We have had an exceptionally busy year which is down to the efforts of our volunteers and officers. Further statistics on the final numbers will be added to the January Clerk’s report.
Upcoming Civic Hall bookings
	October 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)
· Pollen Tribe – music & dance 
· Artisan Market 
· SHDC public consultation
· Totnes Jobcentre
· Holistic Fair 
· Channel-one-sound system – live music 
· Bachata Dance Workshop 
· Forestry Commission - consultation
· Valuation Day - auctioneers
· Mount Olive Ministries – church choir

2 other events booked but then cancelled by hirers
Hall in use 24/31 days
	November 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)
· Artisan Market 
· Pollen Tribe – music & dance
· T& D District Flower Show
· Grief Space & Sound Healing 
· Artist & Makers Fair 
· Mount Olive Ministries – church workshop 
· Christmas Light Switch on – Community event 
· Landscove Primary School 
· Amos Trust Palestinian Charity event 

2 other events booked but then cancelled by hirers
Hall in use 22/31 days
	December 2024
(Mon-Thurs Regular hirer bookings)
· Late Night Shopping x 3
· Pollen Tribe – music & dance 
· TAODS – rehearsals
· Mount Olive Ministries – Church workshop x 2 
· Theatre & Wellbeing Festival

1 other event booked and then cancelled by hirer

Hall in use 




Catherine Marlton
Town Clerk
31st October 2024
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